Looking Beyond China: Non-Western Actors in the Russian Arctic after February 2022

Sergey Sukhankin & P. Whitney Lackenbauer

This article examines Russia's changing approach regarding the role and place of non-western actors in the Arctic. The outbreak of Russia's large-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 has exacerbated political and economic tensions between Moscow and its Western counterparts, seriously undermining Arctic cooperation. Consequently, Russia has looked for alternatives to Western partners in the Arctic. China occupies a special place, but Beijing's economic might and growing military ambitions preclude Moscow from considering China its only partner in the Arctic. Accordingly, Russia is actively trying to engage other partners from BRICS and G-20 platforms – such as India, Brazil, South Korea, and Singapore – who, in addition to foreign direct investment, could contribute expertise and unique competences to regional development. Yet, cooperation with these partners, while lucrative and promising in theory, cannot replace what Russia has lost by destroying its traditional ties with other Arctic nations. While some actors (such as Brazil) have only limited interest in the Arctic, others (such as India, South Korea, and Singapore) will likely abstain from comprehensive cooperation because of the economic and geopolitical risks posed by Russia's continued aggression against Ukraine and the prospect of secondary sanctions.

Introduction

Over the last couple of decades, the Arctic region – once largely isolated – has become increasingly integrated into global economic, transportation, and geopolitical systems. Consequently, Arctic and non-Arctic states have elevated the region to a higher priority and integrated it into broader efforts to advance economic and security agendas. This also means that states have worked to define the Arctic in terms favourable to their interests.

Geographically, the Russian Federation is the largest Arctic state with a vast Arctic territory covering approximately 9 million square kilometers. Its Arctic coastline stretches over 24,150 kilometres,

Dr. Sergey Sukhankin, Senior Fellow at the Jamestown Foundation and the Saratoga Foundation (both Washington DC); Fellow at NAADSN (Canada); PhD candidate at the University of the Basque Country (Economic Integration Program)

Dr. P. Whitney Lackenbauer, Professor at Trent University, School for the Study of Canada and Tier 1 Canada Research Chair in the Study of the Canadian North.

extending more than halfway around the Circumpolar North. More than 2.5 million Russians live in the Arctic, representing nearly half of the global population living in the circumpolar North – but less than 2 percent of the Russian population resides there. Activity within the Arctic Zone of the Russian Federation generates between 12–15 percent of the country's GDP and, before the West introduced expanded economic sanctions in 2022, represented one-quarter of Russia's total exports (Kozlov, 2019). Accordingly, sustainable development of the region is amongst Russia's foremost national priorities, which also include "the use of the Arctic region as a strategic resource base" for socioeconomic development, the "preservation of the Arctic as an area of peace and cooperation," protection of Arctic ecosystems, and the promotion of the Northern Sea Route as a major transportation artery (Arctic Council, 2022).

Russia has laid out a comprehensive strategic plan for the Arctic region in a series of documents released since March 2020.² They are rooted in a Russian national perspective on the idea of Arctic exceptionalism, emphasizing specific characteristics that demand "special approaches to its socioeconomic development" in the Arctic Zone of the Russian Federation (AZRF) and to "ensure national security in the Arctic." This lays the foundation for Russia to build its case for why the AZRF is important for socio-economic development and national security, with a deliberate emphasis on oil and gas resources (both terrestrial and on the continental shelf), expectations of heightened demand for the NSR "as a transport corridor of global importance," climate change effects on the environment and security, the presence of Indigenous peoples, and Russia's positioning of strategic deterrent forces in the region (President of the Russian Federation, 2020). The external-facing dimensions of Russia's strategy articulate core objectives to foster international cooperation, as well as those intended to bolster defence, security, and border protection. Specific language promises to implement "multivector foreign policy activities aimed at preserving the Arctic as a territory of peace, stability, and mutually beneficial cooperation." External priorities also include asserting control over foreign activities in the Northern Sea Route (NSR) and reducing the impact of foreign sanctions (Sukhankin, 2020c).

Russia's intensifying war on Ukraine since February 2022 has forced the Kremlin to recalibrate its approach to circumpolar affairs and the partnerships that it needs to achieve its domestic and regional goals. An insightful study by Marina Lomaeva and Fujio Ohnishi (2022) on how Russian experts assessed their country's isolation from Arctic governance fora in the domestic, government-controlled media from March-October 2022 indicates how Russian experts perceived the decision by the other seven Arctic states to "pause" their engagement with Russia through the Arctic Council as a threat to the existing Arctic governance structure and the privileged position of the Arctic states in the region. This has generated debate about whether Russia should divert its energy to other international Arctic fora to advance its regional agenda. It has also led Russia to invite non-Arctic states, such as China and India, to partner with Russian companies to develop the AZRF (Arctic: Territory of Dialogue, 2022a). For example, Putin's advisor Anton Kobyakov stated in July 2022 that "Russia is interested in international cooperation and joint work within the framework of major infrastructure projects in the Arctic ..., but we are faced with the unwillingness of various countries to cooperate in projects of mutual interest. In this regard, the Russian side is ready to cooperate with non-Arctic countries in

projects of any scale. Only the joint work of all interested countries can help strengthen mutual trust and reduce security risks in the Arctic" (Arctic: Territory of Dialogue, 2022b).

This article critically examines Russia's recent pivot to seeking partnerships with non-Western, non-Arctic states to advance regional cooperation. While significant academic attention is dedicated to the Sino-Russian relationship,² there has been less discussion about Russia's interest in attracting other foreign actors. We begin with an overview of Russia's strategic shift towards non-Western partners, its perception of how the Arctic might serve to break Russia's West-imposed international isolation, and Russian concerns and constraints with respect to this pivot. We then look specifically at Russia's interests in cooperating with four particular states: India, South Korea, Singapore, and Brazil. While some of this interest predated February 2022 (Sukhankin, 2020a, 2020b), we analyze how the War in Ukraine has served as a driver for Russia to diversify its partnerships, a cause for caution or withdrawal on the part of some prospective partners, or a catalyst for new relationships as Moscow is driven to seek new markets, new sources of investment, new scientific partners, and new legitimacy as an Arctic actor that is largely isolated from its Arctic state peers.

This article also does not discuss various other non-Western states that have demonstrated their interest in the economic, science, and research-related potential of the Russian Arctic. Given the amount of recent academic and public commentary on China and its evolving relationship with Russia, we have deliberately chosen to exclude the Sino-Russian Arctic relationship from our analysis – except where it influences relationships with other prospective non-Western partners in the region. Russia also views the Republic of South Africa as a potential partner in Arctic affairs. Although this interest is reciprocated, South Africa focuses primarily on its own (domestic) issues and has, at least for now, limited capabilities in expanding its presence or collaboration with Russia in the Arctic. The strained Russo-Japanese relationship is substantively different from Russia's ties with the actors that fall within the scope of this article – and has profoundly worsened since February 2022. The Kremlin immediately branded Japan, alongside Ukraine and members of the Trans-Atlantic alliance, as an "unfriendly" country. For its part, Tokyo was one of the first countries to introduce anti-Russian sanctions on February 25. This voided any remaining prospect of Russo-Japanese cooperation in the Arctic. Accordingly, we have focused on other actors who represent more interesting cases of Russian interest and partnership aspirations.

The strategic shift in Russia's perception of cooperation in the Arctic

Away from the West, toward the non-Western world

Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, followed by next-to-complete collapse of ties between Moscow and its Western counterparts, marked a decisive turning point in the Kremlin's strategic re-orientation toward the non-Western world. This turn was somewhat expected: powerful conservative politician Yevgey Primakov championed these ideas in the early 1990s, which were reflected in the Concept of the National Security of the Russian Federation adopted in 1997 (President of the Russian Federation, 1997). Over time, a pool of Russian conservative and anti-Western thinkers expanded alongside the Kremlin's growing frustration with the West, which Russia accused of predatory foreign policies and blamed for Russia's domestic failures. Former liberal-turned-

conservative intellectual Sergey Karaganov exemplified the influential proponents of strategic reorientation away from West, outlining these arguments in a book published in 2001 arguing that Russia should exploit its abundant natural resources in Siberia, the Far East, and the Arctic region as a bridge to the rapidly growing economies of Asia (Leksin & Shvetsov, 2001).

In an article published in December 1999, Prime Minister Vladimir Putin supported these ideas and shared (albeit cautiously) similar thoughts. Over the next several years, Putin's rhetoric about the need to change the vector of Russia's economic, cultural, and "civilizational development" became more pronounced and increasingly anti-Western. Prior to the Russo-Ukrainian war in 2022, Putin publicly expressed these ideas on at least six major occasions:

- In 2005, during the thousand-year celebration of Kazan (President of the Russian Federation, 2005).
- In 2007, during celebration of 450th anniversary of Bashkiria's accession to Russia (President of the Russian Federation, 2007).
- In 2012, during his inaugural address (President of the Russian Federation, 2012).
- In 2013, during his speech at the Valdai discussion club (President of the Russian Federation, 2013).
- In 2017, during his visit to Beijing, where he referred to "Big Eurasia" with Russia in its heart as a "civilizational forward-looking project" (President of the Russian Federation, 2017).
- In 2018, in his telegram to the Institute of Eastern Manuscripts of the Russian Academy of Science, where he emphasised the need to study history, culture, and traditions of the Orient factors that have a special meaning for Russia "as a great Eurasian power" (President of the Russian Federation, 2018).

Accordingly, the foundations of Russia's strategic re-orientation from the West to the non-Western world – with Russia's North-Eastern territories serving as the key enabler – were laid well before 2022 (Paderina, 2019). Despite previous moves in this direction, however, completing and legitimizing this full turn required a powerful impetus: Russian launching its large-scale war on Ukraine and the concomitant (nearly complete) breakdown in economic, political, and diplomatic ties between Russia and its Western counterparts.

The Kremlin's perceived role of the Arctic region since 2022

Unlike the Western sanctions imposed on Russia in 2014, those introduced in 2022 were robust and cannot be discussed as merely symbolic. Within months of its full-scale invasion of Ukraine, Russia found itself increasingly isolated by the West and its allies and partners. In its struggle to break the looming isolation, Russia could only rely on the following competitive advantages: its size (critical for transportation and logistics); its abundant natural resources (essential for economic growth and production of products in both developed and rising economies); its indispensability in certain scientific research (such as climate change); and an integrated global economy, enabled by 1990s reforms that made Russia a significant actor in international business and trade as well as an integral part of global supply chain networks.

Russia's ability to capitalize on all these factors simultaneously are inseparable from its plans for the Arctic region, Siberia, and the Far East, which Moscow seeks to use to overcome its international isolation. President Putin clearly articulated this intent in a 13 April 2022 speech during "consultations on the development of the Arctic Zone" (President of the Russian Federation, 2022), when he appealed to Russia's foreign partners – which he characterized as "responsible" and "friendly countries" – to explore opportunities in the Russia Arctic and replace those who chose to abandon the country after February 2022. To break West-imposed isolation, the Kremlin intends to use the Arctic region and its resources in three main ways.

First, Russia sees the exploitation of the Arctic as a source of geoeconomic power. Aside from its vast natural resources, the NSR offers secure maritime passage from Asia to Europe. Given ongoing instability in the Middle East (Sukhankin, 2024a), Russia has been urging its foreign partners to choose the NSR as a safer, shorter, and cheaper alterative. In effect, Russia's top-level politicians perceive the NSR as a way to redraw the transportational map of Eurasia, allowing Russia to bridge Asia and Europe and become indispensable for both (Radio Sputnik, 2024). Towards this end, Russia has adopted legislative amendments and infrastructural initiatives to attract foreign investors in the Arctic. The Federation Council (the upper house of the Federal Assembly of Russia) approved a law incorporating two municipalities of the Khanty-Mansi Autonomous District – Yugra into the AZRF ("Sovfed prinyal zakon" 2024), extending its administrative borders and Free Economic Zone (FEZ) preferences granted in the Arctic region ("V Sankt-Peterburge sostoyalsya XII Mezhdunarodnyy Forum", 2022) to attract foreign investors (Ria Novosti, 2024a). To bolster the attractiveness of the region, Russia is considering refurbishing or building new intra-Arctic railroad transportation arteries within the macroregion to strengthen economic ties. One example is the "Northern Latitudinal Railway" (Severny Shorotnyii Khod) (Arctic Russia, 2023) in the Yamal-Nenets Autonomous District, a resource-rich region that has one of the weakest transportation networks in Russia (Ofitsyalny sayt polnomochnogo predstavitelya Prezidenta Rossiyskoy Fderatsii v Uralskom federalnom okruge, 2024).

Second, Russia promotes research and scientific activities with "friendly countries" in the Arctic region, with a specific emphasis on the BRICS (a cooperation platform for emerging economies comprising Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa). This represents a new and interesting turn in Russia's approach to cooperation with foreign actors in the Arctic, which used to be rather China-centric. This idea was clearly emphasised by Nikolay Korchunov, the Russian Foreign Ministry Ambassador at Large for International Cooperation in the Arctic and Senior Arctic Official at the Arctic Council, during the St. Petersburg International Economic Forum (SPIEF) in 2023 (TASS, 2023c). Within the realm of Arctic research, climate change is particularly appealing to nearly all members of the BRICS (and G-20 countries). For instance, during the BRICS Johannesburg summit in August 2023, the final declaration explicitly stated the need for BRICS+ members (including Iran, Saudi Arabia, United Arab Emirates, Egypt, and Ethiopia) to strengthen cooperation in sustainable development, combat climate change, and preserve biodiversity (Ministerstvo Inostrannyh Del Rossiyskoy Federatcii, 2023). Prior to this, Russian authorities had already claimed that its BRICS partners found climate change and Arctic research to be key points of interest (TASS, 2023c).

Third, Russia envisages the Arctic region as a platform for tightening political cooperation with non-Western countries, primarily from the BRICS and G-20 blocs. Prior to February 2022 and the seven like-minded Arctic states' pause on Arctic Council participation, Russian political and intellectual elites adopted a reserved stance on granting more weight to non-Arctic nations in that forum. Russia's approach has changed saliently, as the amended version of the "Foundations of the Russian Federation State Policy in the Arctic for the Period up to 2035" (adopted in 2020) revealed. The amended Point 16, which discusses "main goals in the domain of the development of internation cooperation" in the Arctic, no longer includes a reference to "strengthening friendly neighbourly relations with Arctic states." Instead, it emphasizes "the development of ties with foreign nations [no specification provided] on the grounds of bilateral ties in the framework of multilateral structures and mechanisms" (President of the Russian Federation, 2023). Russian sources clearly indicate that these primarily include BRICS and the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (a Eurasian political, economic, security, and defence organization established by China and Russia in 2001) whose members "are starting to showcase much greater rate of participation" in Arctic-related problems and affairs (Matveyev, 2024).

Discussions in Russia about the possibility of either completely abandoning the Arctic Council or creating an alternative structure comprised of so-called "friendly countries," with Russia playing a more central role, reveal how the country is seeking to use the Arctic region to advance its geopolitical objectives. While mainstream Russian intellectuals and politicians have been cautious about breaking from the status quo (Sukhankin and Lackenbauer, 2023), voices championing the idea of creating a regional organization in the Arctic "with BRICS office" (based either in Russia or on the territory of a friendly country) are becoming more audible in Russia's intellectual discourse (Zhuravel & Medvedev, 2023).

The Arctic region and Russia's strategic shift: concerns and constraints

While the overwhelming majority of mainstream Russian intellectuals, policymakers, and politicians ardently support the idea of using the Arctic region and its resources as a means to diversify the country's economic, cultural, and scientific ties, some prominent Russian experts caution that this approach may have serious limitations and should not be seen as a panacea. Three main factors, both external and intrinsic to Russia's way of thinking, could seriously strain Russia's plans to use the Arctic as a platform to strategically re-orient toward non-Western partners.

First, Russia's growing strategic overreliance on China is a source of persistent concern. Prominent Russian experts such as Anatoly Torkunov warn about the dangers associated with this emerging reality and argue for a more balanced approach in dealing with foreign partners. To avoid imbalance, they suggest Russia should dramatically increase its profile in the "Big Eurasia" by playing a greater role in major infrastructure projects in the India-Pacific macro-region, thus becoming a strategic nexus between all parties. At the same time, they propose that Russia should increase its presence in such regional platforms, forums, and organizations such as the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation, BRICS, Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP), and ASEAN+Russia. Russian experts also urge Russian political leaders to take a more active role in forming multilateral linkages (such as Moscow-Beijing-Seoul; Moscow-Beijing-Seoul; Pyongyang; Tokyo-Moscow-Seoul; Moscow-Hanoi-

Beijing; or Moscow-Hanoi-Delhi) which would amplify Russia's political opportunities beyond bilaterial engagement (Streltsov & Torkunov, 2023).

Second, Russian experts worry about a lack of sustainable, long-term interest among Russia's non-Western partners. They observe that these partners have expressed little commitment to strategic economic projects in the Arctic given, in addition to geopolitical instability, the relatively high start up and annual operational fixed costs associated with developing Arctic-based projects. Consequently, Russia "is rarely mentioned [in strategic documents] as the key partner" (Regnum, 2023). While Russia's Arctic resource base is immense and attractive to many countries, the actual amount of Foreign Direct Investments (FDI) is extremely modest given economic sanctions, general uncertainty, and threat of secondary sanctions. This makes it inadequate to propel any major endeavours. Some Russian experts state that, while the country's Arctic-based natural resources are extensive, there are simply not enough new export markets or investors to make many of the development opportunities economically sustainable (Nikolayev, 2024). Furthermore, despite Russia's continuous official touting about growing Arctic scientific interest amongst Russia's non-Western partners, foreign experts point out that Russia's BRICS partners had not carried out a single large scientific project in the AZRF as of 2023 (Yasin, 2023).

Third, Russian thinking about the Arctic is heavily influenced by zero-sum logic and the prism of geopolitical competition. Many Russian experts, especially those with military-political backgrounds (whose profile has grown exponentially since 2022), perceive the macro-region as a theatre of expanding "hybrid confrontation" with the US and its NATO allies. For instance, Aleksandr Bartosh, the corresponding member of the Academy of Military Sciences and Experts of the League of Military Diplomats, portrays the Arctic as a sphere of confrontation between "three circles" of adversaries. The "first circle" is composed of the coastal Arctic states. The "second circle" of rivals also encompasses sub-Arctic countries such as Finland, Sweden, and Iceland. The last "circle" is composed of countries such as China, Japan, India, Singapore, South Korea, and Australia – actors that do not have direct access to the Arctic but express increasingly explicit interest in the macro-region and its resources (Bartosh, 2023).

Russia's continuous official rhetoric about the Arctic being a "territory of peace and dialogue" is contradicted by Russian military actions and ideas generated in powerful military-political circles that construct the region as a new geopolitical playground. This means that foreign investors, including those in what Russia perceives as "friendly countries," are unlikely to commit to large, expensive projects in an unstable, insecure region. Consequently, some experts anticipate that the local resource base and commercial transportation routes will not receive the strategic foreign investments that the Kremlin promotes in its messaging.

Russia: Looking beyond China

India: a cautious Elephant in the Arctic

Among all non-Western countries, India is Russia's second most significant political and economic partner (after China). Russia is one of just five countries with which India has a 2+2 dialogue mechanism, and Prime Minister Narendra Modi and Putin have met twenty times since 2014. The

India-Russia Strategic Partnership was elevated to the level of a Special and Privileged Strategic Partnership in 2010 (the only Indian example of this type of partnership). On January 26, 2024, Putin stated that Russia cherishes its privileged strategic relationships with New Delhi, which chooses to conduct independent and pragmatic foreign policy (Izvestia, 2024). The Russian side also trumpets that, despite economic sanctions imposed by the West, the level of the Russo-Indian bi-lateral trade hit a record \$50 billion in 2023 (Izvestia, 2023). Accordingly, Russia is receptive to India having adopted an Arctic policy titled "India and the Arctic: building a partnership for sustainable development" on March 17, 2022 (Government of India, 2022) and welcomes its growing interest in the region. Russian experts applaud the Indian document for its "neutral, politically correct [language] that avoids any confrontation such as the concept of the 'near Arctic state' promulgated by China" (Brodt, 2023). Specifically, the Kremlin seeks to attract India's attention and engage its as a "friendly country" in Arctic affairs in three primary areas.

First, Russia seeks to expand its energy exports to India. Prior to 2022, Russo-Indian cooperation in the Arctic was driven primarily by import-export ties in oil, natural gas, coal, and ferrous metallurgy. Indian corporations such as ONGC Videsh acquired shares in Sakhalin-1 and Vankorneft (Interfax, 2020), with Russian sources stating that cumulative Indian investments in Russia's oil and gas sector stood at \$15 billion in 2021 (Neftegazovaya Vertikal, 2021). The two countries reportedly worked on developing a road map to strengthen trade and partnerships under the auspices of the India Energy Office (IEO) in Moscow which opened in 2021 (INGC Videsh Ltd., 2021). Strategically, Russia anticipates that it can help India meet its rising demand for oil and natural gas owing to the growing number of vehicles users in the country (expected to reach 300 million users by 2040) (Sukhag, 2022) and India's unhappiness with EU's Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism (Dhoot, 2023).

Second, tighter Russo-Indian transportation and logistical ties are premised on three main hopes. On the other hand, Russian commentators expect that the construction of the Vladivostok-Chennai transportation corridor, agreed on in 2019 during the Eastern Economic Forum in Vladivostok, would foster a "logistical alliance" between Russia (with its access to the Arctic resources) and India (with access to East African resources) (Kupriyanov & Korolev, 2019). All talks on the project ceased after Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine, although Russian sources claimed that they would be renewed in 2013 (TASS, 2023e). It appears that New Delhi is not rushing to commit to this project while secondary economic sanctions remain a factor. Conversely, Russia seeks to capitalize on the strenuous ties between India and China. Given high security risks in bilaterial relations between Beijing and New Delhi, Russian experts assume that India might be interested in investing in alternative trade and transportation routes through the Russian Arctic in case China blocks transportation through the Malacca Strait. According to this logic, intensified competition between India and China – including in Arctic projects - could benefit Russia (Kortunov, A., Saymon, T. et al., 2024), providing Moscow with additional room to politically manoeuvre and effectively transform it into a peacebreaker between two Eurasian giants. Ultimately, Russia pins growing hope on the International North-South Transport Corridor (INSTC), a 7,200-kilometer-long ship, rail, and road route for moving freight between India, Iran, Azerbaijan, Russia, and Central Asia. This corridor could provide the Kremlin with a means to reassert its influence over regional transit and trade by reducing the time to transport goods from Russia to India by 10-15 days compared with the Suez Canal. Although there has been meagre

development of infrastructure along the INSTC to date, Russia's pivot from the West and its prospective integration with the Indo-Pacific region could provide Moscow with a significant competitive advantage if it can control larger parts of north-south transit routes (Sukhankin, 2024b).

Third, India has enhanced its cooperation with Russia in scientific research and development surrounding climate change, which is of existential concern to India given its reliance on agriculture to feed a rapidly growing population (Shyrgazina, 2022). Russia is interested in integrating India into its Yamal (Snowflake station) (Nilsen, 2023) and prospective Svalbard-based Arctic projects (TASS, 2023d).

While these plans appear promising on the surface, the expansion of the Russo-Ukrainian war and uncertainty posed by economic sanctions and the political isolation of Russia by the West make them less attractive for three general reasons. First is the nature of trade and economic cooperation between the two countries. As Russian officials have indicated, Russo-Indian trade relations have surged since February 2022, stimulated primarily by India's purchases of discounted Russian oil (Sukhankin, 2024a). Nevertheless, Indian investors have not indicated any substantive interest in Russia's major oil and natural gas projects in the Arctic: the Vostok Oil mega-project (Sukhankin, 2024c) or Arctic LNG-2 project which, after US sanctions, has lost foreign investors (Sukhankin, 2024d). Paradoxically, the sheer volume of bilaterial trade and Russia's overwhelming trade surplus with India has become a matter of concern in Russian circles. Mikhail Zadornov, chairman of the management board of Otkritie FC Bank, noted that Russia does "not have any goods that we can import from China and especially India compared to the volumes of oil, gas and oil products destined for these countries" (RBC, 2023). Russian experts note that the use of the Indian rupee (which has lost more than 10 percent against the US dollar and 25 percent against the ruble in value) in bilateral trade poses a major strategic challenge for Russia in terms of how it will deal with the oversupply of rupees that it receives for its raw materials, particularly given the trade imbalance (Komrakov, 2022).

In the late 2023/early 2024, Russian sources reported shifts in the trajectory of the Russo-Indian economic cooperation in the Arctic that might indicate a change in the nature of bilateral collaboration. The Russian side claims that Indian businesses are considering opening local operations on the Kola Peninsula (MKRU Murmansk, 2023) and building an India-owned pharmaceuticals complex in Murmansk oblast by 2027 (RIA Novosti, 2023). Open-source searches did not yield any specific financial details or concrete plans regarding the realization of these plans and projects. Thus, Russo-Indian economic ties remain heavily oriented toward situational trade in discounted natural resources and lack strategic coherence (Sukhankin, 2023). Furthermore, Indian Oil Corporation Limited (India's largest oil and gas company under the ownership of the Ministry of Petroleum and Natural Gas) has stated its intent to dramatically reduce the amount of oil it purchases from Russia (ProFinance, 2024). While similar rumours have circulated since 2022 (Yermakova, 2022), the tightening EU and US sanctions regime against Russia might encourage the Indians to follow through, thus weakening the only substantive pillar in the Russo-Indian economic partnership. According to Russian private sector experts (Moscow Times, 2024c) and public officials (such as VTB head Andrey Kostin) (Moscow Times, 2024b), US and EU sanctions have led banks from countries "friendly" to Russia to cancel payment deals with their Russian counterparts for fear of Western reprisals. Nonetheless, Russia keeps Artic Yearbook 2024

exporting commodities, resulting in "every fourth USD [earned through Russian exports] not reaching Russia." This hits Russia's oil and oil products sector particularly hard (Moscow Times, 2024a).

Second, India's model of cooperation and system of partnerships in the Arctic is rather selective – and not always aligned with Russia's expectations. India's Arctic Policy strategic document, released in 2022, conveys that India has clear national interests in the Arctic and considers the macro-region to be the global heritage of humankind. Its emphasis on ecological sustainability as a key pillar of Arctic governance does not resonate with Russian interests and objectives, which prioritize commercial exploitation, re-militarization, and the idea of the region as an emerging geopolitical battleground (Staalesen, 2023). It is revealing that India decided to publish the document after the seven other Arctic states paused their participation in the Arctic Council under Russia's chairship, effectively placing the primary multilateral regional forum on hold. Furthermore, India has never explicitly stated, or even implied, that Russia is its only partner in the Arctic region. Senior Indian officials argue that while Russia is "one big partner," it also cooperates with other countries that Russia considers "unfriendly," such as Norway and Iceland (Chandran & Viakhireva, 2024). Moreover, during the 2nd CII (Confederation of Indian Industries) India Nordic-Baltic Business Conclave in 2023, Indian Minister of External Affairs Subrahmanyam Jaishankar highlighted that India is interested in strategic collaboration on innovative projects with countries in Northen Europe and the Baltic Sea region (TASS, 2023f). In developing scientific ties with Arctic players, India has devoted more attention to Norway than Russia (Zaykov & Bhagvat, 2022). This is unsurprising in light of declining Russian scientific research spending (proportional to GDP) (RBC, 2024).

Akin to Russia reacting with concern or disfavour when its partners cooperate with "unfriendly countries" in the Arctic, India's approach reveals a similar tendency. For example, senior Indian officials and experts frequently refer to China-related geopolitical strains when referring to Arctic-related developments (Reddy, Sah & Viakhireva, 2024). Russia's active courting of China in the Arctic, coupled with official discourse about China representing Russia's most critical partner, may irritate India's political and diplomatic leadership. The director of Carnegie India, Raja Mohan, has noted concerns about inconsistencies in Russian policies toward other countries, and insisted that India will not be a "younger brother" or a "pawn" in Russian political games. He also suggested that Indian ruling elites are unsure about Russia's relationship priorities when it comes to Delhi and Beijing, recalling the bitter experience of the Indian-Chinese war of 1962 and Soviet leader Nikita Khrushchev once calling India a "friend" and China a "brother" (Kupriyanov, 2016).

The Republic of Korea (ROK) in the Arctic: middle power diplomacy in action

The ROK's involvement in the Arctic dates to 1987, when the government created its Polar Research Center (PRC) under the umbrella of the Korea Ocean Research & Development Institute (KORDI). The country appeared dormant in its Arctic endeavours until 2004, when the Korean Antarctic Research Program was transformed into the Korean Polar Research Program (covering both poles) that identified six priority areas: climate change in polar zones and their global consequences; biodiversity; tectonic changes in polar zones; studies of meteors and deepwater drilling; "activization of polar studies by Asian countries that are not adjacent to polar zones"; and economic activities and transportation in the polar regions (Tolstokulakov, 2015). The ROK has become a world leader in

Arctic Yearbook 2024

producing Arctic-class vessels, with the first "Araon" type icebreaker built by Hanjin Heavy Industries in 2009. This expertise in enabling commercial transportation in the Arctic had made South Korea a key shipbuilding partner for Russia.

The nature of South Korea's interest in the Arctic conforms with a "middle power" approach – that of a country acknowledging that it occupies a middle-level position in the international power spectrum (Baç, 2024). Its interests are primarily related to narrow economic and scientific research issues, and it harbors no grand ambitions and aspirations for the region akin to the so-called "great powers" (Akimova, 2021). Following a constructivist approach, the ROK's behavior in the Arctic region might be defined as "role-oriented bridging diplomacy." According to Korean experts, unlike issue-oriented actors (such as Canada or Australia), the ROK could be viewed as an astute intermediary bridging conflicting viewpoints on Arctic affairs (Suzuka, 2015). Some Korean intellectuals have even suggested that the country could serve a connecting function between Asian observers and member states in the Arctic Council, emulating the role that it plays in the G-20 as an intermediary between the G-7 and BRICS (Seryun, 2017).

Analysis of the ROK's strategic documents pertaining to the Arctic region before 2022 reveals Seoul's keen interest in developing and proliferating ties with Russia in various dimensions of Arctic cooperation (So, Pak & Chistov, 2021). For its part, Russia sees various benefits in cooperating with the ROK in the region. South Korea boasts one of the world's most innovative and fastest growing economies, is strategically dependent on imported natural resources (Minsu & Marchenkov, 2019), and seeks new export markets. Furthermore, its lack of geopolitical ambitions in the circumpolar north means that it neither threatens nor jeopardises Russia's standing in the macro-region. The Russians also appreciate that, unlike other non-Arctic states (such as Japan), South Korea does not involve its Ministry of Defence in Arctic-related issues. In theory, this makes it an attractive regional partner for Russia.

Nonetheless, there are visible constraints on the prospects of an expanded ROK-Russia partnership in the Arctic – some (but not all) of which relate to post-2022 developments and the Russo-Ukrainian war. One core limitation is Russia's traditional incredulity and apprehensiveness about foreign actors operating in its self-defined areas of exclusive interest. Thus, while Russia's stance on South Korea's Arctic involvement has been traditionally positive, Moscow perceives Seoul's scientific studies of the NSR as a risk. Given that Russia would consider any push to internationalize waters that the Kremlin considers falling under its control as a national security threat, one Russian commentator characterized ROK interests as "a camouflaged threat to Russia's national security." He recommended that Russia not "allow [Koreans] to conduct independent scientific activities in the Arctic," and to only admit their scientists if their areas of research were not a threat – and to "constantly and meticulously monitor" them all the same (Tolstokulakov, 2018).

The cautious and reserved approach of the ROK and the private sector to committing financial resources to Arctic cooperation also inhibits the country's relationship with Russia. Despite strong South Korean demand for natural resources (especially oil and gas), companies from that country have never gone further than reaching memorandum-type agreements on cooperation (none of which yielded concrete results) in the realm of hydrocarbons. A case in point is the agreement between

NOVATEK and Korea Gas Corporation (KOGAS) signed in 2018 (Afanasiev, 2018). Instead, the ROK imports 79 percent of its LNG from five countries: Qatar, Australia, the US, Malaysia, and Oman (Leksyutina, 2021). Given growing scepticism amongst foreign investors about Russia's major oil and natural gas projects in the Arctic (Dyatel, 2023), it is highly unlikely that South Koreans will drastically change their stance on energy cooperation in the short-to-mid-term. Although the ROK speaks of the Russian Arctic as a critical transportation artery (Arctic Policy of the Republic of Korea, n.d.), South Korean businesses have not made any substantive commitments to enhance Russian seaport infrastructure in the Far East or the Arctic. Instead, the ROK is prioritizing development of its own seaports to make Busan, Ulsan, and Gwangyang its gateways to Arctic maritime routes, relegating Russian ports to a marginal position in bilateral trade and transportation (Leksyutina, 2021).

Although the ROK did not follow the lead of its Western partners in imposing a full suite of sanctions against the regime in Moscow, sanctions inhibit deeper Korean-Russia collaboration in the Arctic. For example, South Korean shipbuilding companies faced difficulties in receiving payments from Russian clients after many Russian banks were switched off the SWIFT system, leading South Korean shipyard Daewoo Shipbuilding & Marine Engineering (now part of Hanwha Ocean) to terminate its contract with Sovcomflot. Given that a lack of Arctic-class Arc7 tankers is seriously constraining the Arctic LNG-2 project, and that contracts for Russian-built tankers have been delayed, securing the twenty Arc7 tankers commissioned from South Korean shipyards is critical to Russian plans as it is unlikely to find sufficient numbers on the secondary market (Parshynova, 2023). Russia's growing military cooperation with the ROK's strategic adversary North Korea (Shin, 2024) also fosters distrust, making the prospect of deeper ROK-Russian cooperation increasingly unlikely.

Singapore: the Arctic novice with growing ambitions

Singapore, a tiny city-state with a population close to six million people, is resource scarce but one of the world's most economically and technologically advanced nations (IMD, 2024). It became an accredited observer to the Arctic Council in 2013, with its Arctic interests boiling down to three core variables: shipping, energy resources, and climate change (Singapore MFA, 2018). Like the ROK, Singapore has never articulated any geopolitical interests or agendas in the macro-region. After securing Arctic Council observer status, it "sought to make up for lost time by engaging in several areas of Arctic diplomacy, including on the Track II, sub-governmental level via various organisations and conferences," Lanteigne (2017) explained. In forging an Arctic identity, Singapore still "had much ground to cover. The country is not yet a signatory to the 1920 Spitsbergen (Svalbard) Treaty, has had limited exposure to Arctic scientific endeavours, and unlike Japan and South Korea has yet to publish a comprehensive Arctic governmental white paper" (Lanteigne, 2017).

Singapore has understandable interests in climate change, given that rising sea levels owing to melting ice would have disastrous consequences for the maritime city-state. According to the Third National Climate Change Study released by the Centre for Climate Research Singapore in January 2024, sea level rise would have major implications for the country's water resources, biodiversity, public health, and food security (CCRS, 2024). Further development of the NSR also poses a potential challenge to Singapore's role as a global shipping hub for maritime cargo from Eastern to Western markets, with 70 to 80 percent of all oil bound for China and Japan passing through the Strait of Malacca (Arctic

Artic Yearbook 2024

Institute, 2024). Accordingly, Singapore's business sector closely observes what is happening in Arctic transportation networks. Recognizing the need to diversify both its portfolio and the geographic scope of its investments, Singapore looks at potential megaprojects around the world – and the Arctic region is no exception (Bennett, 2018).

Prior to February 2022, Russian sources identified three main directions of collaboration with Singapore in the Arctic (Yeranosyan, 2021). First, Singapore was a potential source of financing and technology to develop Russian seaport infrastructure in the Arctic and the Far East. The Russian side was particularly interested in cooperating with engineering companies Keppel Corporation and Semcorp Marine. It also looked to potential collaboration in hi-tech industries, including drilling, navigation systems, and monitoring, with Russian sources identifying up to 5,000 companies in Singapore working in these sectors. Furthermore, Singapore is a world leader in freight and cargo insurance, and Russian sources indicated that Singapore-based companies were interested in providing insurance to facilitate cargo transportation in the Arctic.

Deals between Trafigura and Norilsk Nickel in 2008 (Trader Trafigura, 2010) and between Trafigura and Russia's Rosneft in 2013 (Afanasiev, 2020) bode well for commercial cooperation between the two countries. In 2016, during a high-profile trip to Singapore, Russian delegation member Artur Chilingarov (a polar explorer, corresponding member of the Russian Academy of Sciences, and a Hero of the Soviet Union) communicated that Moscow eagerly sought joint projects and collaboration with Singapore in the Arctic, especially to facilitate drilling on the Russian continental shelf. He also applauded Singapore's abstention from Arctic geopolitics and its concentration on economic and commercial opportunities (Ria Novosti, 2016). Practical achievements were limited, however. Following Russia's full invasion of Ukraine in 2022, Trafigura froze its investments in Russia (Trafigura zamorozila investicii, 2022) and later sold its 24.5 percent share in Nayara Energy Limited (an Indian oil downstream energy and petrochemicals company in which Rosneft holds a 49.13 percent indirect minority interest) (Hara Capital Sarl, 2023).

More generally, Singapore either paused or slowed down its international collaborations in the Arctic after February 2022. Its participation in the Arctic Council has been limited to modest projects, such as a Conservation of Arctic Flora and Fauna working group project in which Singapore's National Parks Board tracks Arctic migratory birds that overwinter in Singapore (Begum, 2024). Russian academic experts hold out hope that Moscow will attract Singaporese involvement in various Arctic projects and initiatives, which Singapore could use to showcase its infrastructure, communication, shipbuilding, and other innovative technologies. The experts also concede that uncertainty and geopolitical risks inhibit this prospect (Kazakov & Lystsev, 2023). When Pavel Volkov, Russia's deputy director for the development of the Far East and the Arctic, was asked about the possibility of Singaporese and other foreign non-Western investors in Russia's Arctic projects, he deflected the question to mention unspecified Chinese and Indian projects (Saprygina, 2024). The short-term opportunity space to revitalize the Russo-Singapore Arctic relationship appears non-existent.

Brazil: to the Arctic through the Antarctic

Brazil, which is projected to be the world's ninth largest economy in 2024 (Forbes India, 2024) and is home to 203 million people (World Bank, 2024), appeared disinterested in either Arctic or Antarctic

affairs until 2013 when it released "Antarctic Science for Brazil: An action plan for the 2013–2022 period." This plan contained a small passage on the Arctic, noting that "the Antarctic scientific community is interested in deepening cooperation with researchers from the Arctic region at the moment that evidence of connections between the two polar regions accumulate, such as the deep ocean circulation, climate variability processes and the Sun - Earth interaction with the atmosphere" (SEPED, 2013).

It took Brazil another decade to mention the Arctic region in another strategic document: the "Ten Year Plan for Antarctic Science in Brazil 2023–2032" (Ministério da Ciência, Tecnologia e Inovação (MCTI), 2023). In this plan, the Arctic region was allocated a separate section as "a new frontier for Brazil's polar science" (*Uma nova fronteira para a ciência polar brasileira*) that looked at the Arctic region as a key factor in global climate change. That year, Brazil sent its first scientific expedition to the Arctic, which Brazilian sources suggested "could initiate Brazil's integration into [Arctic] studies considered strategic from a geopolitical point of view" (Lopes, 2023).

While Brazil's fledgling interest in the Arctic region is primarily driven by interest in the adverse consequences of climate change for Brazil and its northern coast (Blue Amazon or A Amazônia Azul), the country is also seeking prestige. Brazilian experts note that theirs "is the only country among the 10 largest economies in the world to have no participation in issues related to the Arctic" and, "in the future, [Brazil] may also apply for an observer seat on the Arctic Council and sign the Arctic Treaty" (Rosa, 2023). There is no "Arctic Treaty," of course, which is telling about the state of Brazil's Arctic knowledge in its own right. Nevertheless, commentators suggest that participation in Arctic projects could enhance Brazil's "role in BRICS and internationally" (Casella, Lagutina, & Giannattasio, 2020).

Well aware of these sentiments, Russia has indicated a strong desire to strengthen ties with Brazil in the Arctic since February 2022. While Brazilian kas indicated no interest in pursuing joint economic projects, Russia has sought to pull its Brazilian counterparts into scientific cooperation. For instance, in 2023 Nikolay Korchunov noted that Russia and Brazil were planning a joint seminar on collaboration in the Arctic. His statement highlighted that Russia "took a very positive stance on Brazil's interest in the Arctic and international cooperation in the Arctic region," noting that the bilateral partnership on food security "already has an Arctic dimension" and that Brazil's interest in Indigenous issues "could also become another topic of partnership" (TASS, 2023b). The extent of actual Russo-Brazilian scientific cooperation in the Arctic may exceed either Russo-Chinese or Russo-Indian scientific collaboration in the region, with Brazil and Russia reported to be the most active participants in the BRICS working group "one ocean and polar studies" (Vyakhireva, 2023). Following Russo-Brazilian consultations on the polar regions held in the Republic Saha (Yakutia) in 2024, reports suggest that Russia and Brazil are planning to conduct a joint scientific expedition in the Arctic in 2025. (Shyshlo, 2024).

Russia also sees benefits in drawing a key BRICS partner into Arctic affairs and joint projects. In effect, Brazil can offer expertise and legitimacy on climate change, sustainable agriculture and food security, drilling technologies, development of green energy, and work with Indigenous and small numbered peoples (Roscongree, 2023) from which Russia could benefit. Russia also seeks to derive geopolitical dividends from increasing Brazil's presence in the Arctic. When Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva returned as

Arctic Yearbook 2024

President of Brazil in October 2022, Russian experts and policymakers rejoiced⁴ and hoped that Brazil would once again become Russia's premier partner in South America. With Russia largely ostracized from Western circles after February 2022, cooperation with Brazil in the Arctic region could serve as a platform to strengthen more general political ties between Brasilia and Moscow. Helping Brazil to become an accredited Arctic Council observer could be an important step in this direction, as Brazil's Ambassador to Russia Rodrigo de Lima Baena Soares tacitly acknowledged in 2023 (TASS, 2023a).

Conclusion

Russia's strategic shift towards non-Arctic state partners has been hastened by the pressure of growing isolation from the West after the Kremlin launched its unprovoked, full invasion of Ukraine in February 2022. Desperate in its search for new markets and new sources of foreign investment in the face of Western sanctions, Russia hopes that cooperation with non-Western partners can help to solve its key problem: commercializing its vast Arctic-based natural resources. Nevertheless, our study suggests that it remains unlikely that Russia's non-Western partners will be willing to commit to expensive, strategic projects in the AZRF – particularly while the war in Ukraine is ongoing. Novatek's announcement this year that it is downsizing its flagship Arctic LNG 2 development is a case in point, reflecting its lack of access to new icebreaking vessels (thus curtailing its ability to recapitalize and expand the tanker fleet) which are sitting in South Korean shipyards (Staalesen, 2024).

While speculation about the current and future status of the Sino-Russian relationship in the Arctic dominates a significant amount of recent academic and think tank discussion, this article has illustrated how Russia's interests extend to other non-Western, non-Arctic states as well. Points of tension in the Sino-Russian Arctic relationship – such as Russian sovereignty and control over the NSR, scientific research as an enabler for encroachment on Russian sovereign rights, and concerns about both limited and potentially exploitative investment (Lajeunesse et al, 2023) – are also present in Russian discussions about other prospective partners. In many cases, despite handshakes and rhetorical gestures promising enhanced cooperation, there has been little actual action apart from purchasing Russian energy resources. As Russia becomes more desperate for new forms of economic and political support, we will watch with interest to see if the Kremlin is able to convert its pivot to non-Western partnerships into practical outcomes that advance its agenda in the AZRF, the broader circumpolar north, and globally.

Notes

1. In March 2020, President Putin signed the "The Foundations of State Policy of the Russian Federation in the Arctic through 2035," which outlines key goals and Moscow's Arctic agenda. "Президент утвердил основы государственной политики в Арктике" [The President approved the Principles of State Policy in the Arctic], администрация президента России, updated 5 March 2020, http://kremlin.ru/acts/news/62947. Following this direction, the Ministry for the Development of the Russian Far East and Arctic submitted a draft implementation strategy for the government's consideration in May 2020. "Минвостокразвития начало разработку новой госпрограммы развития Арктики," [The

Ministry for the Development of the Russian Far East begins the development of a new state program for the development of the Arctic], *TASS*, 13 May 2020, https://tass.ru/ekonomika/8464809. The third document, released on 26 October, outlines the mechanisms to realize the 'State Policy' and 'Socio-Economic Development' plans in the Arctic. Указ Президента Российской Федерации от 26.10.2020 № 645, "О Стратегии развития Арктической зоны Российской Федерации и обеспечения национальной безопасности на период до 2035 года" ["Strategy for Developing the Russian Arctic Zone and Ensuring National Security until 2035"], 26 October 2020, http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202010260033.

- 2. See, for example, Sørensen and Klimenko, 2017; Sun, 2018; Alexeeva and Lasserre, 2018; Hsiung and Røseth, 2019; Kobzeva, 2020; MacDonald, 2021; Cao, 2022; Yang and Guo, 2022; Nan and Guo, 2022; Juris, 2022, Lajeunesse et al 2023, Moe et al, 2023.
- 3. One might recall Russia selling of S-400 surface-to-air missile complexes to China in 2017 before it sold them India, which generated negative reactions in India (Sukhankin, 2017).
- 4. During da Silva's previous tenure as president (2003-2010), he played the key role in initiating the Russo-Brazilian strategic partnership (Yakovlev, 2022).

References

- Afanasiev, V. (2018, June 28). Kogas joins Novatek and Total as partner in Arctic LNG 2. *Upstream*. https://www.upstreamonline.com/weekly/kogas-joins-novatek-and-total-as-partner-in-arctic-lng-2/2-1-365808.
- Afanasiev, V. (2020, November 18). Russia agrees on Rosneft's deal to bring Trafigura in to huge Arctic oil and gas project. *Upstream*. https://www.upstreamonline.com/field-development/russia-agrees-on-rosnefts-deal-to-bring-trafigura-in-to-huge-arctic-oil-and-gas-project/2-1-914377.
- Akimova, V. (2021). Arkticheskaya politika Respubliki Koreya cherez prizmu diplomatii sredney derzhavy [Arctic policy of the Republic of Korea through the prism of middle power diplomacy]. Koreyevedeniye v Rossii: napravleniye I razvitiye, 2 (1), 62-67. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/arkticheskaya-politika-respubliki-koreya-cherez-prizmu-diplomatii-sredney-derzhavy.
- Alexeeva, O. and Lasserre, F. (2018). An analysis on Sino Russian cooperation in the Arctic in the BRI era. *Advances in Polar Science* 29, 4, 269-282.
- Begum, S. (2024, February 21). Amid a changing Arctic, Singapore scientists head north to study ice loss and extreme seas. *The Straits Times*. https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/amid-a-changing-arctic-singapore-scientists-head-north-to-study-ice-loss-and-extreme-seas.
- Arctic Council. (2022, January 21). The Russian Federation. https://arctic-council.org/about/states/russian-federation/.

Arctic Yearbook 2024

Arctic Institute. (2024, 20 March). Singapore. Facts & Figures. *Arctic Institute Backgrounder*. https://www.thearcticinstitute.org/country-backgrounders/singapore/.

- Arctic Policy of the Republic of Korea. (n.d.). The Korea Maritime Institute. http://library.arcticportal.org/1902/1/Arctic Policy of the Republic of Korea.pdf.
- Arctic Russia. (2023, October 24). Zheleznyye dorogi v Arktike: novyye puti dlya Severnogo zavoza [Railways in the Arctic: new routes for Northern delivery]. https://arctic-russia.ru/article/zheleznye-dorogi-v-arktike-novye-puti-dlya-severnogo-zavoza/.
- Arctic: Territory of Dialogue. (2022a, June 20). Prospects for International Cooperation in the Arctic Discussed at the Saint-Petersburg International Economic Forum. https://forumarctica.ru/news/na-pmefotsenili-perspektivy-mezhdunarodnogosotrudnichestva-v-arktike-/.
- Arctic: Territory of Dialogue. (2022b, July 20). Россия заинтересована в развитии взаимовыгодных форм международного сотрудничества в Арктике [Russia is interested in developing mutually beneficial forms of international cooperation in the Arctic. https://forumarctica.ru/news/rossija-zainteresovana-v-razvitii-vzaimovygodnyh-form-mezhdunarodnogo-sotrudnichestva-v-arktike-/.
- Baç, M. Müftüler (2024, March 19). Middle power. In *Encyclopedia Britannica*. https://www.britannica.com/topic/middle-power.
- Bartosh, A. (2023, November 23). Arktika prevrashchayetsya v teatr mirovoy gibridnoy voyny [The Arctic is turning into a theater of global hybrid war]. *Nezavisimoye voyennoye obozreniye*. https://nvo.ng.ru/concepts/2023-11-23/1 1263 arctic.html .
- Bennett, M.M. (2018) Singapore: The "Global City" in a Globalizing Arctic, *Journal of Borderlands Studies*, 33:2, 289-310, DOI: 10.1080/08865655.2017.1367708.
- Brazilian National Committee on Antarctic Research Coordination for Ocean Affairs and Antarctica Secretariat for Policies and Programmes on Research and Development (SEPED) Ministry of Science, Technology and Innovation. (2013). *Antarctic science for Brazil. An action plan for the 2013 2022 period.*https://repositorio.mctic.gov.br/bitstream/mctic/4838/3/2013 antarctic science brazil 2013 2022.pdf.
- Brodt, L. (2023, March 27). Aktivizatsiya aziatskikh stran v Arktike I rossiysko-indiyskoye sotrudnichestvo v regione [Activation of Asian countries in the Arctic and Russian-Indian cooperation in the region]. RIAC. https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/columns/arcticpolicy/aktivizatsiya-aziatskikh-stran-v-arktike-i-rossiysko-indiyskoe-sotrudnichestvo-v-regione/.
- Cao, Y. (2022). Implications for Sino-Russian Cooperation on the Polar Silk Road. *Arctic Yearbook* 2022, 1-15.

Casella, P.B., Lagutina, M., & Giannattasio, A. R. C. (2020). BRICS in polar regions: Brazil's interests and prospects. *Vestnik Sankt-Peterburgskogo Universiteta. Mezhdunarodnye otnosheniya*, 13(3), 326–340. https://doi.org/10.21638/spbu06.2020.303.

- Centre for Climate Research Singapore (CCCS). (2024). Impact of climate change in Singapore. National Climate Change Secretariat, Singapore. https://www.nccs.gov.sg/singapores-climate-action/impact-of-climate-change-in-singapore/.
- Chandran, S. & Viakhireva, N. (2024, March 13). Polar Regions Offer Enough Space for India and Russia to Map What Nations Can Do Together. RIAC. https://russiancouncil.ru/en/analytics-and-comments/interview/polar-regions-offer-enough-space-for-india-and-russia-to-map-what-nations-can-do-together/.
- Dhoot, V. (2023, November 02). CBAM will kill EU manufacturing, India will have its own carbon taxes: Goyal. *The Hindu*. https://www.thehindu.com/business/Economy/cbam-will-kill-eu-manufacturing-india-will-have-its-own-carbon-taxes-goyal/article67490421.ece.
- Dyatel, T. (2023, December 25). «Арктик СПГ-2» теперь сам по себе [Arctic LNG-2 is now on its own]. *Kommersant*. https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/6425739.
- Forbes India. (2024). The top 10 largest economies in the world in 2024. https://www.forbesindia.com/article/explainers/top-10-largest-economies-in-the-world/86159/1.
- Government of India. (2022). *India's Arctic policy*. https://www.moes.gov.in/sites/default/files/2022-03/compressed-SINGLE-PAGE-ENGLISH.pdf.
- MKRU Murmansk. (2023, March 28). Gubernator Chibis podderzhal ideyu lokalizatcii predpriyatiy Indii v Arktike. [Governor Chibis supported the idea of localizing Indian enterprises in the Arctic]. https://murmansk.mk.ru/politics/2023/03/28/gubernator-chibis-podderzhal-ideyu-lokalizacii-predpriyatiy-indii-v-arktike.html.
- Hara Capital Sarl completes purchase of Trafigura's interest in Nayara Energy. (2023, January 11). *Trafigura*. https://www.trafiguras.com/news-and-insights/press-releases/2023/hara-capital-sarl-completes-purchase-of-trafiguras-interest-in-nayara-energy/.
- Hsiung, C.W. and Røseth, T. (2019). The Arctic Dimension in Sino-Russian Relations. *Sino-Russian relations in the 21st century*, ed. J.I. Bekkevolk and B. Lo, 167-187. Cham: Springer.
- INGC Videsh Ltd. (2021, March 3). India Energy Office Opens in Moscow to Increase Focus in the Sector. https://ongcvidesh.com/india-energy-office-opens-in-moscow-to-increase-focus-in-the-sector/.
- Interfax. (2020, February 5). Indiya reshyla prisoyedinitsya k proektu "Vostok oil" [India decided to join the Vostok Oil project]. https://www.interfax.ru/business/694111.
- International Institute for Management Development (IMD). (2024). Rankings out of 67 countries. (2024). https://www.imd.org/centers/wcc/world-competitiveness-center/rankings/world-competitiveness-ranking/rankings/wcr-rankings/# tab Rank.

Arctic Yearbook 2024

Izvestiya. (2023, December 26). Manturov soobshchil ob istoricheskom rekorde po tovarooborotu RF I Indii [Manturov announced a historical record for trade turnover between Russia and India in 2023]. https://iz.ru/1626724/2023-12-26/manturov-soobshchil-ob-istoricheskom-rekorde-po-tovarooborotu-rf-i-indii-v-2023-godu.

- Izvestiya. (2024, January 26). Putin vyrazil uverennost v narashchivanii sotrudnichestva RF I Indii [Putin expressed confidence in increasing cooperation between the Russian Federation and India]. https://iz.ru/1640151/2024-01-26/putin-vyrazil-uverennost-v-narashchivanii-sotrudnichestva-rf-i-indii.
- Jüris, F. (2022). Sino-Russian Scientific Cooperation in the Arctic: From Deep Sea to Deep Space. In Russia-China Relations: Emerging Alliance or Eternal Rivals?, ed. S. Kirchberger, S. Sinjen, & N. Wörmer, 185-202. Cham: Springer International.
- Kazakov, M.A. & Lystsev, M.S. (2023). Modern History and Prospects for Cooperation of the Russian Federation with Asian States in the Arctic Region. Via in tempore. *History and political science*. 50 (3): 779–789.
- Kobzeva, M. (2020). Strategic partnership setting for Sino-Russian cooperation in Arctic shipping. *The Polar Journal* 10, 2: 334-352.
- Komrakov, A. (2022, December 12). Indiyskiy kapkan dlya rossiyskoy ekonomiki [Indian trap for the Russian economy]. *Nezavisimaya*. https://www.ng.ru/economics/2022-12-12/18613 india.html .
- Kortunov, A., Saymon, T. et al. (2024, March 12). Rossiysko-indiyskiye otnosheniya v shyrokom geopoliticheskom kontekste [Russian-Indian relations in a broad geopolitical context]. RIAC. https://russiancouncil.ru/activity/publications/rossiysko-indiyskie-otnosheniya-v-shirokom-geopoliticheskom-kontekste/?sphrase_id=136386110.
- Kozlov, A. (2019, November 13). Арктическая стратегия учтет особенности каждого приполярного региона страны. [The Arctic strategy will take into account the peculiarities of each circumpolar region of the country]. *Arctic-Russia*. https://arctic-russia.ru/article/aleksandr-kozlov-arkticheskaya-strategiya-uchtet-osobennosti-kazhdogo-pripolyarnogo-regiona-strany/.
- Kupriyanov, A. (2016, November 11). "U nas net problem s russkimi, no est problem s kitaytsami" Glava indiyskogo otdeleniya Fonda Karnegi o Kitaye, SShA I vnutrenney politike ["We have no problems with the Russians, but we do have problems with the Chinese" Head of the Indian office of the Carnegie Endowment on China, the USA and domestic politics]. Lenta.ru. https://lenta.ru/articles/2016/11/11/raja_mohan/.
- Kupriyanov, A. & Korolev, A. Yevraziyskaya khorda, okeanskoye koltco. Rossiya I Indiya kak tretya sila novogo miroporyadka [Eurasian chord, ocean ring. Russia and India as the third force of the new world order]. (2019, September 11). Valdai International Discussion Club. https://ru.valdaiclub.com/a/reports/evraziyskaya-khorda-okeanskoe-koltso/.

Lajeunesse, A., Lackenbauer, P.W., Sukhankin, S., and Bouffard, T.J. (2023). Friction Points in the Sino-Russian Arctic Partnership. *Joint Force Quarterly* 111: 96-106.

- Lanteigne, M. (2017, November 7). The Odd One Out? Singapore in the Arctic. *Over the Circle*. https://overthecircle.com/2017/11/07/the-odd-one-out-singapore-in-the-arctic/.
- Leksin, V.N. & Shvetsov, A.N. (Eds.). (2001). Strategiya dlya Rossii: Novoye osvoyeniye Sibiri i Dalnego Vostoka [Strategy for Russia: New development of Siberia and the Far East]. Council on Foreign and Defense Policy.
- Leksyutina, Y. (2021). Osobennosti partnerstva Rossii I Respubliki Koreya v Khozyaystvennom osvoyenii Arktiki [Features of the partnership between Russia and the Republic of Korea in the economic development of the Arctic]. *Izvestiya Irkutskogo gosudarstvennogo universiteta.* Seriya: Politologiya. Religiovedenie, 38, 7-14. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/osobennosti-partnerstva-rossii-i-respubliki-koreya-v-hozyaystvennom-osvoenii-arktiki.
- Lomaeva, M. & Ohnishi, F. (2022). Russia's international Arctic policy after the invasion of Ukraine: Experts' voices in the domestic media. *Current Developments in Arctic Law*, 10, 91-96. https://lauda.ulapland.fi/bitstream/handle/10024/65266/Lomaeva Marina Ohnishi Fui o.pdf.
- Lopes, R.J. (2023, July 14). Brazil makes first research expedition to the Arctic. Folha de S.Paulo. https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/internacional/en/brazil/2023/07/brazil-makes-first-research-expedition-to-the-arctic.shtml.
- Low, K.C.P. (2007). The Cultural Value of Resilience: The Singapore Case Study. *Cross Cultural Management* 14, 2, 136–49.
- MacDonald, A.P. (2021). China-Russian cooperation in the Arctic: A cause for concern for the Western Arctic States? *Canadian Foreign Policy Journal*, 27, 2, 194-210.
- Matveyev, V. (2024, March 18). Mezhdunarodnoye sotrudnichestvo pomozhet zashchitit Arktiku [International cooperation will help protect the Arctic]. Nezavisimaya. https://www.ng.ru/world/2024-03-18/2_8972_arctic.html.
- Ministério da Ciência, Tecnologia e Inovação (MCTI). (2023). *Plano Decenal para a Ciência Antártica do Brasil.* https://cienciaantartica.mcti.gov.br/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Plano-Decenal-Web.pdf.
- Ministerstvo Inostrannyh Del Rossiyskoy Federatcii. (2023, August 24). Jokhannesburgskaya deklaratciya -II. BRIKS I Afrika: partnerstvo v interesah sovmestnogo uskorennogo rosta, ustoychevogo razvitiya I inklyuzivnoy mnogostoronnosti, Sendton, Gauteng, YuAR, 23 avgusta 2023 goda [Johannesburg Declaration-II. BRICS and Africa: A Partnership for Shared Accelerated Growth, Sustainable Development and Inclusive Multilateralism, Sandton, Gauteng, South Africa, 23 August 2023]. https://www.mid.ru/ru/foreign-policy/news/1901504/.
- Minsu, K. & Marchenkov, M. (2019). Respublika Koreya v Arkticheskom regione: ot teoreticheskogo oformleniya politiki k yeye prakticheskoy realizatsii [Republic of Korea in the Arctic region:

- from theoretical formulation of policy to its practical implementation]. *Arktika I Sever*, (37), 69-81. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/respublika-koreya-v-arkticheskom-regione-otteoreticheskogo-oformleniya-politiki-k-eyo-prakticheskoy-realizatsii.
- Moe, A., Heggelund, G. & Fürst, K. (2023). Sino–Russian Cooperation in Arctic Maritime Development: Expectations and Contradictions. *Europe-Asia Studies*, 75, 8, 1360-1383.
- Moscow Times. (2024a, March 27). "Druzhestvennyye" strany nachali massovo blokirovat platezhy za rossiyskiyu neft ["Friendly" countries began to massively block payments for Russian oil]. https://www.moscowtimes.ru/2024/03/27/druzhestvennie-strani-nachali-massovo-blokirovat-platezhi-zarossiiskuyu-neft-a125905.
- Moscow Times. (2024b, April 11). "Zagorayetsya stop". Glava VTB pozhalovalsya na massovyye otkazy bankov prinimat platezhy iz Rossii ["The stop light comes on." The head of VTB complained about massive refusals of banks to accept payments from Russia]. https://www.moscowtimes.ru/2024/04/11/zagoraetsya-stop-glava-vtb-pozhalovalsya-na-massovie-otkazi-bankov-prinimat-platezhi-iz-rossii-a127639.
- Moscow Times. (2024c, April 12). "Valyuta ne doshla." Milliardy dollarov eksportnykh dokhodov Rossii "zavisli" za granitsey iz-za sanktciy ["The currency didn't arrive." Billions of dollars of Russia's export earnings are stuck abroad due to sanctions]. https://www.moscowtimes.ru/2024/04/12/valyuta-nedoshla-milliardi-dollarov-eksportnih-dohodov-rossii-zavisli-zagranitsei-iz-za-sanktsii-a127717.
- Nan, Y. and Guo, P. (2022). Sino-Russian Cooperation in the Arctic: Current Situation, New Directions and Challenges. *Ekonomicheskie i Sotsialnye Peremeny*, 15, 3: 259-273.
- Neftegazovaya Vertikal. (2021, February 9). Indiya investirovala v rossiyskiy TEK \$15 mlrd [India invested \$15 billion in the Russian fuel and energy complex]. https://ngv.ru/news/indiya investirovala v rossiyskiy tek 15 mlrd/.
- Nikolayev, B. (2024, April 8). Transportnaya arteriya v ozhydanii gruzov [Transport artery in anticipation of goods]. *Nezavisimaya*. https://www.ng.ru/ng_energiya/2024-04-08/9_8989_artery.html.
- Nilsen, T. (2023, June 12). Russia plans Svalbard science complex in cooperation with "friendly states." *The Barents Observer.* https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/arctic/2023/06/russia-plans-svalbard-science-complex-cooperation-friendly-states.
- Ofitsyalny sayt polnomochnogo predstavitelya Prezidenta Rossiyskoy Fderatsii v Uralskom federalnom okruge [Official website of the Plenipotentiary Representative of the President of the Russian Federation in the Ural Federal District]. (2024). Severnyy shyrotnyy khod. [Northern latitudinal passage]. http://uralfo.gov.ru/projects/sshh/.
- Paderina, S. (2019, February 5). Da, yevraziytsy my? Povorot Rossii k Vostoku za natsionalnoy identichnostyu [Yes, we are Eurasians? Russia's turn to the East for national identity]. Russian International Affairs Council (RIAC). https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-

- comments/columns/postsoviet/da-evraziytsy-my-povorot-rossii-k-vostoku-za-natsionalnoy-identichnostyu/?sphrase_id=31449146.
- Parshynova, P. (2023, December 25). Inostrannye aktsionery proekta Arktik SPG 2 obyavili forsmazhor po uchastiyu v proekte [Foreign shareholders of the Arctic LNG-2 project declared force majeure on participation in the project]. *Neftegaz.ru*. https://neftegaz.ru/news/spg-szhizhennyy-gaz/808905-inostrannye-aktsionery-proekta-arktik-spg-2-obyavili-fors-mazhor-po-uchastiyu-v-proekte/.
- Radio Sputnik. (2024, March 29). "Bolshe konkurentnykh preimushchestv": perspektivy Severnogo morskogo puti ["More competitive advantages": prospects for the Northern Sea Route]. https://radiosputnik.ru/20240329/sevmorput-1936680158.html.
- President of the Russian Federation. (1997, December 17). Ukaz Prezidenta Rossiyskoy Federatsii ot 17.12.1997 g. № 1300 [Decree of the President of the Russian Federation dated December 17, 1997, No. 1300]. http://kremlin.ru/acts/bank/11782.
- President of the Russian Federation. (2005, August 26). Vystupleniye na sobranii posvyashchennom 1000-letiyu Kazani [Speech at a meeting dedicated to the 1000th anniversary of Kazan]. http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/23138.
- President of the Russian Federation. (2007, Oktober 11). Vystupleniye na torzhestvennom sobranii posvyashchennom 450-letiyu vhozhdeniya Bashkirii v sostav Rossii [Speech at a gala meeting dedicated to the 450th anniversary of Bashkiria joining Russia]. http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/24590.
- President of the Russian Federation (2012, May 7). Vladimir Putin vstupil v dolzhnost Prezidenta Rossii [Vladimir Putin took office as President of Russia]. http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/15224/.
- President of the Russian Federation (2013, September 19). Zasedaniye mezhdunarodnogo diskussionnogo kluba "Valday" [Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club]. http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/19243.
- President of the Russian Federation (2017, May 14). Mezhdunarodnyj forum "Odin poyas odin put" [International Forum "One Belt, One Road"]. http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/54491.
- President of the Russian Federation. (2018, November 28). Kollektivu Instituta vostochnykh rukopisey Rossiyskoy akademii nauk [To the team of the Institute of Oriental Manuscripts of the Russian Academy of Sciences]. http://kremlin.ru/events/president/letters/59214/print.
- President of the Russian Federation. (2020). О Стратегии Развития Арктической Зоны Российской Федерации И Обеспечения Национальной Безопасности На Период До 2035 Года [On the Strategy of the Development of the Arctic Zone of the Russian Federation and Ensuring the National Security for the Period until 2035]. http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202010260033.

President of the Russian Federation (2022a, April 13). Soveshchaniye po voprosam razvitiya Arktiki [Meeting on the development of the Arctic zone]. http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/68188.

- President of the Russian Federation. (2023b, February 21). Vneseny izmeneniya v Osnovy gosudarstvennoy politiki v Arktike na period do 2035 goda изменения в Основы государственной политики в Арктике на период до 2035 года [Changes have been made to the Fundamentals of State Policy in the Arctic for the period until 2035]. http://kremlin.ru/acts/news/70570.
- ProFinance. (2024, March 6). Indiyskiye NPZ sokrashchayut zakupku rossiyskoy nefti iz-za sanktciy Bloomberg [Indian refineries reduce purchases of Russian oil due to sanctions Bloomberg]. https://www.profinance.ru/news2/2024/03/06/cbne-indijskie-npz-sokraschayut-zakupku-rossijskoj-nefti-iz-za-sanktsij-bloomberg.html.
- Putin, V. (1999, December 30). Rossiya na rubezhe tysyacheletiy [Russia at the turn of the millennium]. Nezavisimaya. https://www.ng.ru/politics/1999-12-30/4 millenium.html .
- RBC. (2023, January 5). Tektonicheskiy sdvig: kak izmenilas vneshnyaya torgovlya Rossii v 2022 godu [Tectonic shift: how Russian foreign trade has changed in 2022]. https://www.rbc.ru/economics/05/01/2023/63a449789a79477778972b81?utm_source=twitter&utm_medium=social&utm_campaign=preview.
- RBC. (2024, April 23). Eksperty predlozhyli sozdat v Rossii organ upravleniya naukoy kak v SSSR [Experts proposed creating a science management body in Russia, like in the USSR]. https://www.rbc.ru/economics/23/04/2024/662622be9a79471728714a8e?utm_source=t_witter&utm_medium=social&utm_campaign=preview.
- Reddy, G., Sah, A. & Viakhireva, N. (2024, February 29). India Seeks Arctic Partnerships with Like-Minded Nations. *RIAC*. https://russiancouncil.ru/en/analytics-and-comments/interview/india-seeks-arctic-partnerships-with-like-minded-nations/.
- Regnum. (2023, November 13). Rossiya menyaet vektory mezhdunarodnogo vzaimodeystviya v Arktike [Russia changes the vectors of international interaction in the Arctic]. https://regnum.ru/news/3845835.
- RIA Novosti. (2016, March 15). Chilingarov: Rossiya rasschityvaye na partnerstvo s Singapurom po Arktike [Chilingarov: Russia counts on partnership with Singapore in the Arctic]. https://ria.ru/20160315/1389883669.html.
- RIA Novosti. (2023, September 19). Indiyskaya kompaniya podbirayet uchastok dlya farmzavoda v Murmanskoy oblasti [An Indian company is selecting a site for a pharmaceutical plant in the Murmansk region]. https://ria.ru/20230919/zavod-1897307961.html?in=t.
- Ria Novosti. (2024a, February 26). Komarova: vkhozhdeniye rayonov Yugry v Arkticheskuyu zonu pozvolit privlech investitsii [Komarova: the inclusion of Yugra regions in the Arctic zone will attract investment]. https://ria.ru/20240226/investitsii-1929651815.html.

Ria Novosti. (2024b, March 20). Sovfed prinyal zakon o rasshyrenii Arkticheskoy zony Rossii [The Federation Council adopted a law on expanding the Arctic zone of Russia]. https://ria.ru/20240320/arktika-1934480601.html.

- Rosa, L.H. (2023, August 30). Operação Ártico I: a primeira expedição científica do Brasil à região do Polo Norte. *The Conversation*. https://theconversation.com/operacao-artico-i-a-primeira-expedição-científica-do-brasil-a-regiao-do-polo-norte-212244.
- Roscongress. (2023, May 29). Perspektivy nauchnogo sotrudnichestva Rossii I Brazilii v sfere ustoychivogo razvitiya Arktiki. Prioritety politiki ustoychivogo razvitiya Brazilii [Prospects for scientific cooperation between Russia and Brazil in the field of sustainable development of the Arctic. Brazil's Sustainable Development Policy Priorities]. https://roscongress.org/materials/perspektivy-nauchnogo-sotrudnichestva-rossii-i-brazilii-v-sfere-ustoychivogo-razvitiya-arktiki-prior/.
- Rossiyskiye vlasti prigotovilis postavlyat gaz v Kitay so skidkoy pochti [Russian authorities are preparing to supply gas to China at a discount of almost 30%]. (2024, April 24). *The Moscow Times*. https://www.moscowtimes.eu/2024/04/24/rossiiskie-vlasti-prigotovilis-postavlyat-gaz-v-kitai-so-skidkoi-pochti-30-a128893.
- Saprygina, Y. (2024, February 21). V Minvostokrazvitiya rasskazali chto budut delat v Arktike Singapur, Kitay I Indiya [The Ministry of Eastern Development told what Singapore, China and India will do in the Arctic]. *Parlamentskaya Gazeta*. https://www.pnp.ru/economics/v-minvostokrazvitiya-rasskazali-chto-budut-delat-v-arktike-singapur-kitay-i-indiya.html.
- Seryun, H. (2017). Vneshnyaya politika Respubliki Koreya v Arkticheskom regione [Foreign policy of the Republic of Korea in the Arctic region]. *Mirovaya politika*, (1), 107-126. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/vneshnyaya-politika-respubliki-koreya-v-arkticheskom-regione.
- Shin, H. (2024,February 27). North Korea has sent 6,700 containers of munitions to Russia, South Korea says. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/world/north-korea-has-sent-6700-containers-munitions-russia-south-korea-says-2024-02-27/.
- Shyrgazina, E. (2022, October 5). Rossiysko-indiyskiye otnosheniya v Arktike: perspektivy dlya nauki I infrastruktury [Russian-Indian relations in the Arctic: prospects for science and infrastructure]. RIAC. https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/columns/arcticpolicy/rossiysko-indiyskie-otnosheniya-v-arktike-perspektivy-dlya-nauki-i-infrastruktury/.
- Shyshlo, A. (2024, March 1). Rossiya I Braziliya budut sovmestno izuchat Arktiku [Russia and Brazil will jointly explore the Arctic]. Rough & Polished. https://rough-polished.expert/ru/arctica/135719.html.

Singapore Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA). (2018, 23 March). Singapore and The Arctic Council. https://www.mfa.gov.sg/Newsroom/Announcements-and-Highlights/2018/03/Singapore-and-The-Arctic-Council.

- So, H., Pak, Ch. & Chistov, I. (2021). Tseli I zadachi gosudarstvennoy politiki Respubliki Koreya v Arktike (evolyutsiya I perspektivy napravleniya) [Goals and objectives of the state policy of the Republic of Korea in the Arctic (evolution and direction prospects)]. *Mirovaya ekonomika I mezhdunarodnyye otnosheniya*, 65, 8, pp. 90-96. https://www.imemo.ru/index.php?page_id=1248&file=https://www.imemo.ru/files/File/magazines/meimo/08_2021/11-SEO.pdf.
- Sørensen, C., and Klimenko, E. (2017). Emerging Chinese-Russian Cooperation in the Arctic: Possibilities and Constraints. Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI) Policy Paper No. 46. Stockholm: SIPRI.
- Staalesen, A. (2023, April 6). Russia might lower environmental standards in Arctic. *The Barents Observer*. https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/2023/04/russia-might-lower-environmental-standards-arctic.
- Staalesen, A. (2024, April 8). Sanctions are about to wreck Moscow's grand Arctic projects. *The Barents Observer*. https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/2024/04/sanctions-are-about-wreck-moscows-grand-arctic-projects.
- Streltsov, D. & Torkunov A. (2023, April 10). Rossiyskaya politika povorota na Vostok: problem I riski [Russian turning policy to the east: problems and risks]. RIAC. https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/rossiyskaya-politika-povorota-na-vostok-problemy-i-riski/.
- Sukhag, V. (2022). Arkticheskaya zona Rossiyskoy Federatsii (AZRF) kak drayver Indiysko-Rossiyskogo sotrudnichestva [The Arctic zone of the Russian Federation (AZRF) as a driver of Indian-Russian cooperation]. *Gosudarstvennaya sluzhba*, 24 (3 (137)), 82-86. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/arkticheskaya-zona-rossiyskoy-federatsii-azrf-kak-drayver-indiysko-rossiyskogo-sotrudnichestva.
- Sukhankin, S. (2017, February 24). Russia Sells S-400 Complexes to China: Smart Move or a Mixed Blessing? *The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor Volume: 14 Issue: 24.* https://jamestown.org/program/russia-sells-s-400-complexes-china-smart-move-mixed-blessing/
- Sukhankin, S. (2020a, May 7). Looking Beyond China: Asian Actors in the Russian Arctic (Part One).
 The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor, Volume: 17 Issue: 64.
 https://jamestown.org/program/looking-beyond-china-asian-actors-in-the-russian-arctic-part-one/.
- Sukhankin, S. (2020b, May 14) Looking Beyond China: Asian Actors in the Russian Arctic (Part Two).

 The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor Volume: 17 Issue: 68.

 https://jamestown.org/program/looking-beyond-china-asian-actors-in-the-russian-arctic-part-two/.

Sukhankin, S. (2020c, November 9). Russia Unveils New Arctic Development Strategy: Focal Points and Key Priorities. *The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor Volume: 17 Issue: 158.*https://jamestown.org/program/russia-unveils-new-arctic-development-strategy-focal-points-and-key-priorities/

- Sukhankin, S. (2023, January 31). Russo-Indian economic ties during wartime: Oil, currency, and the Arctic. *The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor Volume: 20 Issue: 18.* <a href="https://jamestown.org/program/russo-indian-economic-ties-during-wartime-oil-currency-and-the-arctic/Sukhankin, S. (2024a, March 22). Opportunity amid the chaos: Sergey Sukhankin. *Macdonald-Laurier Institute*. https://macdonaldlaurier.ca/opportunity-amid-chaos-sergey-sukhankin/.
- Sukhankin, S. (2024b, March 6). Russia Hopes to Use Caspian Sea Route to Evade Sanctions. *The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor Volume: 21 Issue: 35*. https://jamestown.org/program/russia-hopes-to-use-caspian-sea-route-to-evade-sanctions/.
- Sukhankin, S. (2024c, January 24). Russia's Arctic-based oil mega-project struggles to attract foreign investors. *The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor Volume: 21 Issue: 11.* https://jamestown.org/program/russias-arctic-based-oil-mega-project-struggles-to-attract-foreign-investors/.
- Sukhankin, S. (2024d, January 9). US sanctions hamper Russia's LNG strategy in the Arctic. *The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor Volume: 21 Issue: 2.* https://jamestown.org/program/us-sanctions-hamper-russias-lng-strategy-in-the-arctic/.
- Sukhankin, S., and Lackenbauer, P.W. (2023, August 10). The Future of the Arctic Council: Russian Perspectives since February 2022. https://www.naadsn.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/08/23aug-Sukhankin-Lackenbauer-AC-Russia-upload.pdf.
- Sun, Y. (2018). The Northern Sea Route: The Myth of Sino-Russian Cooperation. Washington: Stimson Institute. https://www.stimson.org/wp-content/files/file-attachments/Stimson%20-%20The%20Northern%20Sea%20Route%20-%20The%20Myth%20of%20Sino-Russian%20Cooperation.pdf.
- Suzuka, F. (2015). Formation and change of awareness of Korean trade as a midsize country. *Peace Study*, 23 (1), 155-184. <a href="https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArtiView.kci?sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArtiView.kci?sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArtiView.kci?sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArtiView.kci?sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArtiView.kci?sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/ciSereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal/ci/sereArticleSearch/https://www.kci.go.kr/kciportal
- TASS. (2023a, February 7). Ekspert: sotrudnichestvo v Arktike budet vestis mezhdu spetsialistami a ne stranami [Expert: cooperation in the Arctic will be between specialists, not countries]. https://tass.ru/ekonomika/16988139.
- TASS. (2023b, February 11). Rossiya I Braziliya provedut seminar po sotrudnichestvu v Arctike [Russia and Brazil will hold a seminar on cooperation in the Arctic]. https://tass.ru/politika/17027131.

TASS. (2023c, June 14). Ekspert: Rossii vazhno razvivat mezhdunarodnoye sotrudnichestvo so stranami BRIKS v Arctike [Expert: It is important for Russia to develop international cooperation with the BRICS countries in the Arctic]. https://tass.ru/ekonomika/18012037

- TASS. (2023d, July 1). Arktikugol plans international scientific center on Spitsbergen. https://tass.com/economy/1717201.
- TASS. (2023e, November 7). India i RF blizki k soglasovaniyu perezapuska morskogo koridora Chennai Vladivostok [India and Russia are close to agreeing to restart the Chennai-Vladivostok sea corridor]. https://tass.ru/ekonomika/19220107.
- TASS. (2023f, November 22). V Indii zayavili o zainteresovannosti v rasshyrenii uchastiya v nauchnykh proektakh v Arktike [India has expressed interest in expanding participation in scientific projects in the Arctic]. https://nauka.tass.ru/nauka/19350031.
- Tolstokulakov, I. (2018). Arkticheskaya politika Yuzhnoy Korei I natsyonalnye interesy Rossii [Arctic policy of South Korea and national interests of Russia]. *Mezhdunarodnye otnosheniya*, (1), 7-17. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/arkticheskaya-politika-yuzhnoy-korei-i-natsionalnye-interesy-rossii.
- Tolstokulakov, I. (2015). Osnovy politiki Respubliki Koreya po voprosu osvoyeniya Arktiki [Fundamentals of the policy of the Republic of Korea on the development of the Arctic]. *U karty Tikhogo okeana*, (36 (234)), 31-38. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/osnovy-politiki-respubliki-koreya-po-voprosu-osvoeniya-arktiki.
- Trader Trafigura buys 8% of Norilsk. (2010, December 20). *Mining Journal*. https://archive.ph/20130128201108/http://www.mining-journal.com/finance/trader-trafigura-buys-8-of-norilsk.
- Trafigura zamorozila investicii v Rossii [Trafigura has frozen investments in Russia]. (2022, March 2). Interfax. https://www.interfax.ru/world/825801.
- V Sankt-Peterburge sostoyalsya XII Mezhdunarodnyy Forum "Arktika: nastoyashchee i budushchee" [The XII International Arctic Forum "Arctic: Present and Future" was held in Saint Petersburg]. (2022, December). Mezhdunarodnyy forum "Arktika: nastoyashchee I budushchee" [International Arctic Forum "Arctic: Present and Future"]. https://www.forumarctic.com/conf2022/.
- Vyakhireva, N. (2023, December 11). Braziliya borozdit Arktiku [Brazil explores the Arctic]. RLAC. https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/analytics/braziliya-borozdit-arktiku/.
- World Bank. (2024, April 5). The World Bank in Brazil. https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/brazil/overview.
- Yakovlev, P. (2022, November 23). Rossiya I Braziliya v paradigm strategicheskogo partnerstva [Russia and Brazil in the paradigm of strategic partnership]. *Perspektivy*.

- https://www.perspektivy.info/rus/desk/rossija i brazilija v paradigme strategicheskogo partnerstva 2022-11-23.htm .
- Yang, N. and Guo, P. (2022). Sino-Russian Cooperation in the Arctic: Current Situation, New Directions and Challenges. *Economic and Social Changes: Facts, Trends, Forecast* 15, 3, 259-273.
- Yasin, V. (2023). Mezhdunarodnoye nauchnoye sotrudnichestvo stran BRIKS v Arktike [International scientific cooperation of the BRICS countries in the Arctic]. *Upravlencheskoye konsultirovaniye*, 3, 131–139.
- Yeranosyan, V. (2021, October 1). Singapur hochet zanyatsya obustroystvom Arktiki [Singapore wants to develop the Arctic]. *Go Arctic*. https://goarctic.ru/news/singapur-khochet-zanyatsya-obustroystvom-arktiki/.
- Yermakova, S. (2022, September 23). Indiya sobralas otkazatsya ot zakupok rossiyskoy nefti [India is about to stop purchasing Russian oil]. *Lenta.ru*. https://lenta.ru/news/2022/09/23/neftindia/.
- Zaykov, K. & Bhagvat, D. (2022). Arkticheskaya politika Indii: istoricheskiy kontekst [Indian Arctic Policy: Historical Context.]. *Arktika I Sever*, (48), 261-274. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/arkticheskaya-politika-indii-istoricheskiy-kontekst.
- Zhuravel, V. & Medvedev, D. (2023). Mezhdunarodnoye sotrudnichestvo Rossii v Arktike v usloviyakh geopoliticheskoy transformatsii [International cooperation of Russia in the Arctic in the context of geopolitical transformation]. Moscow: ANO TsSOiP.